Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, December 14, 2015
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on December 14, 2015.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Dale Tatro, Jubal Durivage, Faye Cochran, George Sheldrick, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:02 pm.
2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda:  

a. Municipal Planning Grant approved – sign grant agreement:  Notification was received that Eden received the grant to update the town plan and that the grant agreement needed to be signed and returned.  Dale made the motion to sign the municipal planning grant agreement.  Approved and signed.

3. Approve the Minutes of November 23, 2015 and December 9, 2015:  Jubal made the motion to approve the minutes of November 23, 2015 and December 9, 2015.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved.

4. Citizen Input: None at this time.
5. Petition to disapprove adoption of Personnel Policy, Health Care Policy and Salary & Benefit Policy:  The petition was brought to the town office by George Sheldrick.  Candy has checked the petition.  All signers are registered voters and there are enough signatures to meet the 5% of registered voter requirement.  When the petition was received the Selectboard asked that the town office staff contact VLCT for advice on how to proceed.  The Selectboard took the action of updating these policies as they had not been updated since 2004 and wanted to take care of the people who took care of the town.  Attorney Garrett Baxter of VLCT advised Candy and Tracey in a telephone conversation on December 9, 2015 that these policies were governed under VSA24 §1121 and are not petitionable by the voters; only ordinances are petitionable under VSA24 §1972; the Selectboard has the sole authority to adopt rules relating to personnel administration.  George was shown the information and said he understood.  A while later George asked to return to the item and stated he felt the Selectboard should proceed with the petition as the notice was posted.  It was explained that the notice was posted in error.  The town office was following VSA24 §1972 and was not aware that these policies fell under a different state statute.  George felt that regardless of what VLCT advised the Selectboard should act upon the petition.  After lengthy discussion the Selectboard stated they stood by their action of adopting these policies.  They also noted that they understood George’s concern that the townspeople should have a say in these matters but that it was the Selectboards responsibility to handle these type of issues.  If all of these little items were brought before the voter’s, town meetings would last for days.  Dale made the motion to move on with the Selectboard agenda.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.
6. Animal Control Officer Update: 
a. Verification of chicken survival, approve refund:  Faye contacted Taylar Foster for verification of the status of the chickens which were attacked by a dog; originally it was reported that one had died.  Taylar sent an email stating that the chicken survived the attack.  Faye asked that monies collected from the dog owner for the chicken be refunded.  Ricky made the motion to refund $15 to the dog owner based upon the information received from Taylar Foster.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved.  Candy will issue a check on Thursday with payroll.

b. Ratify:  Motion to allow VLCT to review Eden’s Animal Control Ordinance:  Ricky made the motion to ratify the motion made and approved at the November 23rd meeting to allow VLCT to review Eden’s Animal Control Ordinance.  Approved.  It was noted that this action was needed to comply with Open Meeting Laws: the action taken on November 23rd was not listed on the posted agenda. 

c. VLCT-Cost estimate to review & update Animal Control Ordinance:  A quote from VLCT estimated it would require 5-7 hours at $92 per hour; $460 to $644.  Faye noted that if monies had been received for registering all dogs in Eden this would not be a big deal; our ordinance needs strong fees which should be followed through with; ordinance should be updated, include all legal wording to protect the town and include stronger policies.  Dale made the motion to wait until the next meeting to make a decision, spend a couple weeks researching other town ordinances.  Approved.

d. Lamoille Kennels new rates for 2016:  information received from Lamoille Kennels of changes to their boarding rates was reviewed.  Adding this information to the town report was suggested.  It was also noted that it might be a good idea to implement in our ordinance that animals picked up by the Animal Control Officer would be housed at Lamoille Kennels.
7. Constable Update:  None at this time.
8.
Health Officer Update:  Ricky had asked the town office to check with Amanda Jones about a previous health issue which was handled by the State Fire Marshall.  A resident had questioned him about the property being rented.  Amanda was contacted today by Tracey and said that she would check into it and report back to the Selectboard.  Faye inquired if there was any update on the RT100 issue brought to the Selectboards attention at the last meeting.  Faye noted that the occupant had not registered their dogs as they had promised to do.  No further information has been provided at this time.
9.
Beach Update:

a.
Update of other activities @LERA:  Nothing at this time.  Ricky asked if information needed to complete the LERA account page for the town report had been provided.  Tracey reported that Jackie had contacted the office and provided them with her research.  Tracey and Candy have since resolved and completed the report.
10. Road Commissioner Report:

a.    Highway Issue:  Ricky reported to the Selectboard of a repeated problem with a resident who is becoming more aggressive with their approach when making complaints about work the highway department is performing.  There have been several incidents with this resident.  Ricky has spoken to law enforcement who advised he should notify them of any more incidents so they have the information on file.  Ricky is concerned about putting his employees in a difficult position when they are attempting to do their job.  The town is complying with all regulations when doing this work by having all sign packages in place.  Dale stated that if any future incidents occur the state police should be called to document it.
b. Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Roads are being graded.  The mild weather is creating spring like conditions of Eden’s back roads.  Tracey reported that payment for the Better Back Roads Grant for East Hill had been received today of $10,000.00.
11. Tax Sale Update:  At the tax sale held on December 9, 2015 the town purchased three (3) properties at a cost of $21,372.00.  The Selectboard did not purchase any unlanded mobile homes.  The Selectboard would like the Listers to visit these properties and if unoccupied list them as abandoned.  The Selectboard feels the values applied to these homes vs. their actual condition are not justified and this needs to be addressed.
12. Ralph Monticello-letter of interest open position Eden Planning Commission:  Dale made the motion to appoint Ralph Monticello to the open position on the Eden Planning Commission.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.
13. Taylar Foster-letter of resignation on Eden Energy Committee.  Dale made the motion to accept Taylar Fosters resignation from the Eden Energy Committee.  Approved.  The Selectboard wished to wait until making the annual appointments after town meeting to fill this position.
14. Karen Garbarino-Lamoille Co. Special Investigation Unit:  Karen was unable to attend tonight’s meeting as was previously planned.  Karen provided information which the Selectboard had reviewed and had no questions on.
15. FYI:  

a. LCPC – notification of adoption of 2015 Lamoille County Regional Plan

b. VEC-2016 Energy Efficiency Charge

c. Lamoille County Preliminary 2016-2017 budget meeting: Dec 15th @7PM.
       No action was taken by the Selectboard on these items.

16. Preliminary budget review FY16-17:  The Selectboard were provided with a budget worksheet along with copies of the year end reports which will appear in the town report.  Work on the FY16-17 budget will continue at the next meeting.

17. Any other business:  None at this time
18. Sign Orders (6):  Six (6) orders were reviewed and signed.  Ricky questioned the rate charged per yard for road sand.  He will contact Manosh to inquire why the rate has changed from what was quoted.
19. Dale made the motion to adjourn at 8:50PM.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Selectboard Assistant 
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